
Ministry in Peru has been very busy in the last several 
months. The Lord is blessing with people being saved and 
discipled. There are also several that have been attending for 
some time that are considering church membership. We 
praise the Lord for what He is doing in the lives of people 
here in San Ramón.   
One blessing we have had this 
year is the considerable 
increase in Bible College 
students. This year we have 12 
in-person students (up from 
5 last year), with 4 of those 
students being boarding 
students from other parts of 
the Central Jungle. Besides 
the in-person students, we 
have between 10 and 20 online students (depending on the 
course) that include students from Mexico, Honduras, Chile, 
and other places in Peru outside the Central Jungle region.  
With the increase in students, comes the increase of quizzes, 
tests, projects, etc. Obviously, it has increased the work load 
a considerable amount from last year. We praise the Lord 
for each student and for the growth in the Bible College, but 
it does cause us to depend more each day on His Grace in 
fulfilling all the ministry needs and responsibilities. 

It has been over five years since we visited the brethren in 
Guatemala, where we ministered for over 27 years! 
In 2001, I started an annual week-long Pastor’s Camp for 
helping national pastors in their ministries and for 
developing a closer bond among the pastors in Guatemala 

and the surrounding countries. The pastors that are now in 
charge of that ministry asked me to speak at the camp this 
year, which I gladly agreed to do. 
The theme of this year’s camp was  
“We Are At War!” with the focus 
being on spiritual warfare, especially 
as it pertains to the pastor’s personal 
life, his family life and the ministry.  
There were 100 pastors and lay 
ministers in attendance at this year’s 
camp, and many 
decisions were 
made regarding 
strongholds that we 
have allowed the 
enemy to form in 
our lives, and which in turn have an effect on us, our 
wives, our children and our churches. We praise the Lord 
for working in many lives during this week! 
I also preached and sang in 6 different churches during 
our time in Guatemala. What a blessing to fellowship with 

longtime friends and brethren!  
Beth was also invited to teach the 
annual three-day ladies’ camp the 
following week. This is one of the 
ministries that Beth began many years 
ago. Their theme was “Free for His 
Glory!” that also dealt somewhat with 
strongholds in ladies’ lives. They had 

90 ladies in attendance and 
several ladies gave testimony 
of the huge blessing that Beth’s 
teaching was at the camp, and 
the great role model that she 
has been over the years! 
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